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Dr. Hyman: Welcome, everybody, this is Dr. Mark Hyman. I'm here with my 
friend and extraordinary journalist, Gary Taubes, who first I came across in 
2002 when he published the article in the “New York Times Magazine” cover 
with a steak and butter on it and says, "What if It’s All Been a Big Fat Lie?”  
What if fat doesn't make you fat? And he spent the next almost 15 years now 
trying to deal with the consequences of that article, which has led him into ex-
ploring the whole world of fat and carbohydrates, low-fat, high-fat, low-carb, 
high-carb and the impact on our health, heart disease, on our weight. He's writ-
ten a book called “Why We Get Fat,” which truth be told, I used a lot of that in 
my reading around that to look at as I was writing “The Blood Sugar Solution,” 
thinking about that concept of why we get fat, which is really the most im-
portant question. What drives obesity? What's the biology of our fat? And the 
second is “Good Calories, Bad Calories,” which is a great scientific and histori-
cal dive into the science of cholesterol, fat, saturated fat. It's really extraordi-
nary. Anybody who's interested in this topic has to read that book, because it's 
like ‘The War and Peace’ of this topic.  
 
He's a recipient of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Investigator Award 
and health policy, reporting into health policy research, and he's won a lot of 
awards in journalism, including the International Health Reporting Award. He's 
just an extraordinary guy. He's also the co-founder, with a friend of mine and a 
colleague, Peter Attia, called the Nutrition Science Initiative or NuSI, which I 
remember reading that you were complaining about the poor quality of nutrition 
research on the radio one day. And this philanthropist heard you and called you 
up and said, "Let's fix that." And so you created, with Peter, this organization to 
actually study this question in the right way. It’s impressive, I’ve talked to Peter 
about this, how you guys are going about it. You're actually really being very 
rigorous around the design of the studies, and the recruitment of experts to help 
you. These are not people who are the converted. These are the people who are 
actually dubious of what you're saying, who you've enrolled, actually help you 
prove themselves wrong in a sense, or to prove you wrong.  But the idea of the 
research is you want to show them through their own meticulous research how 
their ideas actually don't really make sense anymore.  
 
So I'm so pleased to have you here. It's awesome that we get to talk about this; 
this is my favorite subject as you know, and we have some great friends in com-
mon. I want to get right into it, which is, what led you to this notion of what if 
it's all a big fat lie in 2002? Because back then, we were still in the heyday of 
the low-fat craze. We were only 10 years after the food pyramid which told us 
you need 6 to 11 servings of rice, bread, and pasta a day. We were all still on 
that train. I was still on the train of saturated fats are bad, and I was like, "Wow, 
what's going on here?"  
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Gary: Well, and this is okay, so I had again, this...first of all, thank you. 
 
Dr. Hyman: You're welcome. 
 
Gary: For inviting me. It's always a delight to get to talk to you even off-cam-
era. Yeah, I'm a journalist as you pointed out. I'm not a doctor. I'm not a PhD 
and my specialty, my obsession since the mid-1980s, was what the scientific 
community and the physics community would call pathological science, which 
is the science of things that aren't so and the idea science is so hard to do. You 
discovered all the easy stuff, that's what you get first, and that was done 100 to 
150 years ago. And what you're left always with is the limits of what you can 
see with the equipment you've got, and at those limits, it's really easy to make 
mistakes.  
 
My career was all about basically documenting how people had mistakes in 
physics, and nuclear engineering, nuclear physics.  And some of my friends in 
the physics community said, "Look, if you want to really interest in this patho-
logical science, the science of things that aren't so, you should look at some of 
the stuff in public health. It's terrible.” That’s how they phrased it. So in the 
early '90s...  
 
Dr. Hyman: That's an understatement. 
 
Gary: Probably an understatement, yeah. Let's just say I never ran out of things 
to report, and if I could ever extract myself in the nutrition field, I'm sure there 
are other subjects to cover as well. So I started moving to the nutrition world in 
the late 90s, 98. I stumbled on this controversy over whether salt causes high 
blood pressure. Literally pure serendipity. I needed a paycheck one day, I asked 
for a story. The story they gave me led…just strongly suggested that something 
we all believed, I believed (I had a low salt-diet), was based on really question-
able underlying science. I spent nine months of my life reporting a single article 
for the journal “Science” on this subject. I interviewed 80 or 90 subjects for one 
article. While I was doing that, one of the worst scientists I'd ever interviewed 
in my life, and remember, if anything, I was an expert on bad science, or patho-
logical science. Perhaps by this point I think it's safe to say the world's leading 
authority, because I’d spent more time studying it. 
 
Dr. Hyman: So your bad science detector was very good.  
 
Gary: It was very good, and one of the worst scientists I ever interviewed, not 
only took credit for getting Americans to eat less salt, but took credit for the 
low-fat diet craze we were all are on. And I literally got off the phone with this 
guy and I called up my editor in “Science”, I said, "One of the worst scientists I 



Copyright Hyman Digital, LLC 2016                   4 

ever interviewed just took credit for getting us all on this low-fat dogma, and I 
don't know what the story is. I have no idea what the story is but my experience 
tells me bad scientists never get the right answer. Nature is not that kind. Re-
member, the easy things have already been discovered.” 
 
Dr. Hyman: Can you say who it was? 
 
Gary: No, people can figure it out from my research; it's not that hard to iden-
tify this guy. Anyway, that was the thing; I had no preconceptions going in. I 
was living on a very low-fat diet in Los Angeles, probably a ludicrously low-fat 
diet, because Los Angelinos of a certain socioeconomic status tend to be ex-
tremists in their dietary choices. And I spent a year on that article for “Science.” 
A hundred and forty interviewed, I'm proud of this though it's obsessive com-
pulsive, one of the other. 
 
Dr. Hyman: We have medication for that. 
 
Gary: A hundred and forty researchers, administrators, for one magazine arti-
cle, and when I came out of it I was pretty sure that the low-fat dogma was 
wrong. That it was based on just poor science, selective interpretation to sci-
ence. Basically systematic, what's called selection bias, and exactly what you're 
not supposed...what the scientific method is supposed to avoid. 
 
Dr. Hyman: What do you mean by selection bias, for those who don't know 
what that is?  
 
Gary: Well, it's what you said when we were talking, and it's funny, if you go 
back to the very beginning of the scientific method, this is 1620, Francis Bacon 
in England, he's an attorney and basically inaugurates the scientific method 
with a book called ”Novum Organum,” which is Latin for new technology and 
it means a new technology of reasoning and he says, "Humans are wired. Our 
brains are made to support our own opinion." Basically, we see what we want 
to see.  When given a range of data, we selectively choose the evidence that 
supports our opinions, and we're wired to ignore the rest.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Otherwise known as cherry picking.  
 
Gary: Otherwise known as cherry picking, and the funny thing is cherry pick-
ing is necessary in good science as well as bad. You're always making judg-
ments about what research you consider valuable, and what research you con-
sider un-valuable. You can make breakthroughs without it, so I think it’s one 
misconception. It's not like good scientists don't do cherry picking, they just do 
it correctly, and then the question is how do you judge that, but that's the issue. 
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So science, what Bacon said 400 years ago, is we need a way to...a methodol-
ogy by which we can minimize these all too human tendencies of seeing what 
we want to see.  
 
And in this food fad in the salt issue, which is very clear that there was copious 
evidence refuting the preconceived hypotheses of the authorities. But they put it 
in their head that they could ignore all that, it was not relevant.  They could be 
relegates, swept under the rug and you could build what they would call totality 
of evidence that only included the evidence that agreed with your hypothesis. 
And then, from then on, in whenever you talked about the totality... 
 
Dr. Hyman: The self-referential. 
 
Gary: The self...from then on the only evidence that mattered. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It was like, just - okay, to give you an example, I read an article 
about this company Theranos that was reporting to “The Wall Street Journal”, 
which is about lab testing using a finger stick blood, and every single other 
journal or magazine or newspaper quoted that article, so it was like, and that 
could've been wrong, and they just kept referring to the same nonsense, which 
was over and over again reported...  
 
Gary: And again, this happens in all our work. It worries me about my work as 
well, because I see people quoting my books and I know there are mistakes in 
my books. So, and then these things get repeated and I'm doing in the book I'm 
writing now, I'm making statements based on other people's…really in aca-
demic work is you reference the research, so basically you're saying this paper 
said this.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Right. 
 
Gary: I don’t know if it’s right, but that's what it said, and I'm choosing to ac-
cept that this was right because life is too short to do the one year worth of re-
search to figure out if that's right, and what that is, unfortunately, agrees with 
my preconceptions. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Exactly. 
 
Gary: So it's... 
 
Dr. Hyman: So then when you've got on the story of fat and what did you find? 
You found that...  
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Gary: So I pitched actually after the fat story again, that pretty clearly, the low-
fat dogma that we all lived with seemed to be unsupported by the evidence. 
Didn't mean it was wrong, but certainly wasn't the conclusion I would have 
come. If had been on a jury adjudicating the dietary fat, saturated fats case, by 
2000, I would have acquitted it of any crimes of heart disease.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, I was amazed when, Gary, I found a recent paper that 
looked at all the evidence that was done in randomized controlled trials before 
the dietary guidelines were established in 1980, and not a single study that was 
a randomized control trial showed that total fat or saturated fat was actually 
harmful, and there were studies...there weren't that many of them but they all 
showed that there wasn't a problem and yet all the evidence was based on these 
observational data, which you can prove cause and effect, so they... 
 
Gary: But there were also a few clinical trials. One famous one in Los Angeles, 
the Veteran’s Administration Hospital which is in right off...right next to UCLA 
in Westwood, and they showed for instance that they randomized the Veterans 
to two diets and the ones that ate the diet that lower their cholesterol, they re-
placed saturated fats with polyunsaturated fat, had lower risk of heart disease. 
They had higher risk of cancer. So then being reasonable research did, well, I 
guess what we want to do is show that people actually live longer if they shift 
their diet, because it may not be that much. I'd rather...personally…I'd rather die 
of heart disease than cancer. Maybe that's naive but that's my feeling on any 
given day. They want to know do people live longer, and then they did studies 
trying to demonstrate whether or not people live longer, and they couldn't do it. 
Just couldn't do it. And then we decided well, that doesn't really matter. We're 
not that interested in whether they live longer. We'll just stick with what we got. 
We've been arguing and studying this hypothesis for so long. We're just going 
to assume it was true because we worked on it so much.  
 
In physics, you would have taken the opposite. The physics where I grew up, 
my first book was about physicists, they would have said if you spent 20 years 
trying to confirm a hypothesis and you fail to confirm it, then you should just 
assume it's wrong. But in this world, you assume it’s right because that's what 
we've been talking about, and that's where all our efforts went into. We don't 
have an alternative anyway. They did, but they didn't realize it.  
 
Anyway, after the science article I pitched a piece to the “New York Times 
Magazine” on the cause of the obesity epidemic. This was the article you talked 
about, ‘What if It’s All Been a Big Fat Lie.’ The obesity epidemic can kind of 
be localized in time between these two big national surveys. One that went from 
1976 to 80 and one from 86 to 92. In that period obesity turns upward, obesity 
rates, and two things happened in that period. We embrace this low-fat is good 
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health dogma. And when you start telling people to eat low-fat diet, you tell 
them to replace with carbohydrates and the conventional wisdom until then had 
been that carbs are fattening. Until the 1960s, that's what, like, everyone be-
lieved. 
 
Dr. Hyman: You write about that your book, Banting and all those guys. 
 
Gary: Exactly, also could have been selection bias but...anyway, so that was it, 
I pitched the article. I started doing the research. As I was doing the research, I 
came upon the first five clinical trials that were done comparing an Atkins-like 
low-carbohydrate, high-fat diet to the American Heart Association diet, low-fat 
that we were telling everyone to eat. So here's a diet that increases...it’s rich in 
fats, it's what gives you heart disease and you can eat as much as you want. I 
believe its ad labium diet and supposedly fat people get fat because they eat as 
much... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Too much. 
 
Gary: So if you tell them they can eat as much they want, they should get fat-
ter.  And lo and behold, in all five of these studies, randomized controlled trials, 
they had been finished discussing conferences but not yet published. Not only 
did the people on this high-fat, saturated fat diet have better heart disease risk 
factors.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Like cholesterol and blood sugar... 
 
Gary: Exactly, yeah.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Blood pressure.  
 
Gary: But they also lost more weight. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Is this the A to Z trial? 
 
Gary: No, this was prior to the A to Z trial. Yeah, I could go through them but 
they have five...and again, I grew up in a world where if you test your hypothe-
sis, and your hypothesis makes predictions, like the high-fat diet should make 
risk factors go to hell, and it should make people gain more weight because, 
hey, you can eat as much as you want, you obese people. We know you have 
got willpower, have a nice day. And lo and behold, the experiments refute your 
hypothesis. Again, I don't know, to me it means a hypothesis is probably 
wrong; and maybe we shouldn't be telling people to eat low-fat diet rich in 
carbs, we should be telling them to do what these Atkins-like, despite all the 
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controversy about Atkins being a quack, because he was pushing a high-fat diet. 
The experiments suggested he was right. 
 
Dr. Hyman: That changed everything and that was a birth of that article, and 
the birth of this conversation actually, in the national landscape.  
 
Gary: I've never been able in, like, Al Pacino in “Godfather 3”, I've never been 
able to get out of... 
 
Dr. Hyman: And once you get in, you can never get out. It's the nutrition ma-
fia. So you give a lot of detail on the story “Good Calories, Bad Calories” about 
how we came into this and why the thinking was wrong. Can you give us some 
little more color about the conclusions from that book?  
 
Gary: Well, the biggest conclusion, the first third of the book looks at how we 
came to believe that dietary fat causes heart disease and how bad that science 
was, and then the second…it's divided into three books. The second book is 
about this alternative hypothesis which is that the cause of heart disease, diabe-
tes, and the disease associated with them, appear to be metabolic syndrome 
which is this cluster of abnormalities that associated with obesity, heart disease, 
diabetes, low HDL cholesterol, high triglycerides, and high insulin resistance of 
your measuring insulin resistance.  
 
Dr. Hyman: High blood pressure, it’s some of the most common causes of 
high blood pressure. 
 
Gary: And you’re getting fatter, your waist size is expanding. So the argument 
I made was look, if you look at this this passionately, you've disproven the idea 
that dietary fat is the problem with the experiments, and pretty clear that the 
data were never compelling anyway, and now you've got this alternative hy-
pothesis that completely implicates the carbohydrate content to the diet, and 
there's no place. The only place saturated fat enters into metabolic syndrome is 
that it makes, it seems to ameliorate it, because it increases HDL cholesterol, 
and low HDL is part of metabolic syndrome...  
 
Dr. Hyman: Although it seems saturated fat combined with like carbohydrates 
and sugar, like sweet fat actually has adverse effects. Don’t you think? 
 
Gary: It could. I just haven't seen the study. Again, if it's saturated fat alone is 
good. Saturated fat with sugar is bad, and sugar without saturated fat is bad, 
then I worry about the sugar. 
 
Dr. Hyman: I agree, I agree, yeah, yeah.  
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Gary: Anyway, so I was at book three, was about the obesity story, because it 
all comes down to what makes you fat. The conventional wisdom is you have 
metabolic syndrome is terrible, insulin resistance is the problem but you get in-
sulin resistance because you're getting fatter. 
 
Dr. Hyman: And that could be because you're eating too much fat.  
 
Gary: Could be because you were eating too much fat. It could be that you're 
not exercising enough, but that's the assumption. Then the fact that lean people 
have insulin resistance is considered again. Instead of telling you that it tells 
you something about insulin resistance, they say, "Well, that's not really that 
important. We're not..." 
 
Dr. Hyman: I call this skinny fat syndrome where people actually metaboli-
cally are obese and they have all the same biochemistry as someone who’s fat 
and the same risk factors. In fact, they have a higher risk of dying from diabetes 
than someone who's actually a fat person with diabetes, which is kinda interest-
ing. 
 
Gary: Yeah, and this is what's interesting is that should tell you something. If 
you can disassociate the obesity from the metabolic disasters that are these peo-
ple, then it tells you the obesity is...to me it says the obesity isn't causing it, but 
the medical community is still, they’re obsessed that obesity is a problem. Actu-
ally if you go back, I'm working on this book on sugar and it's going to focus on 
diabetes, and if you go back to the 1920s - when diabetes rates were beginning 
to skyrocket in the United States, they were maybe 1/100 of what they are now. 
They were the factor of 15 or 30 fold greater than they were 50 years earlier 
still, and people like Elliott Joslin, the God of diabetes in the 20th century, was 
saying we have an epidemic on our hands. 
 

Dr. Hyman: Of type 2. 
 
Gary: Type 2 and type 1. They didn't differentiate at the time; they knew there 
were two different types. Other researchers were saying, "Hey, look, diabetes 
has exploded at the same time sugar consumption has exploded. Therefore 
maybe sugar is the problem." They’re at the scene of the crime and it’s a carbo-
hydrate intolerance problem, diabetes. And Joslin and the medical establish-
ment said, "Well, most diabetics are obese and because most diabetics are 
obese, we think obesity causes diabetes, and you get fat because you eat too 
much, or you exercise too little. It's an energy imbalance issue.” 
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Is that the cause of obesity? Is it as simple as, and you hear this all the time, cal-
ories in calories out. I remember “The New York Times” does some story on 
obesity. I always, like...well, I don't like to read the comments because it’s like 
rubbernecking at a traffic disaster, but there's always these people who say, in 
some way or another, fat people just eat too much. These are inevitably lean 
people, and they say, "Fat people just eat too much. If they ate in moderation 
and ran marathons like I do, and they'd be thin too." 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, right. It's more complicated than that. Nobody wakes up 
wanting to be fat. 
 
Gary: Nobody wakes up wanting to be fat.  So and the last third of the book ex-
amines that. There was a history there that I had no idea of when I started the 
research, and the implications were that obesity should have always been per-
ceived as a hormonal regulatory defect. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Can I just stop you there for a minute? Basically, the two compet-
ing ideas in medicine right now are that weight issues are either an energy im-
balance, in other words too many calories in, not enough calories out, eat less, 
exercise more; or hormonal imbalance, which is called the hormonal hypothesis 
and that's gaining traction, which is what you're about to talk about, which is 
that it's an imbalance in our hormones that drives us to overeat, that drives us to 
store belly fat. So now take it away. 
 
Gary: Well, and I would say it differently, although that's probably the way 
most of the community thinks about it. It's a hormonal imbalance that drives 
calories into your fat cells. So the hormonal imbalance makes you fatter, and 
brings calories into your fat cells. You don't have those calories to burn for fuel. 
So it's like you're throwing...if you're throwing out 50 calories a day into your 
fat cells, that you can't access. That's 50 calories you don't get to burn for fuels, 
so now you have to either expend less or you have to eat more to replace the 50 
calories. 
 
And again, what I learned doing my research, which was so interesting, is prior 
to World War II, all major medical research was done in Europe, okay? The 
United States was a third rate outpost, third rate research. If you wanted to 
do...and this is…I had no idea. I didn't think about it. When I was writing about 
physics, my first book - I lived at a physics lab in Geneva, Switzerland, and the 
physicists there used to say, "The best thing that ever happened to American 
science was World War II." 
 
Dr. Hyman: Because all the German physicists left and went to...all the Jewish 
German physicists went to…yeah. 
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Gary: Well, they went to Israel, which is one reason why Israel has such good 
science, or they settled in England but there was this exodus, and if you think in 
physics all the great names that come to mind... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Einstein. 
 
Gary: Schrodinger, Heisenberg, Bohr, they're all European. Many of them 
were Jews. In medicine they were also driven out of Europe. They just didn't 
get accepted. We weren't building hydrogen atom bombs or hydrogen bombs, 
or fighting a cold war, so we basically wanted nothing to do with these people. 
If I could teach myself to read German at my advanced age, I would love to do 
a book just on this but I couldn't be...I would have been that language skills 
even in my 20s.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, you're good in English. I can tell you that. I read your 
books; you're good at English. You write a nasty sentence. 
 
Gary: Anyway, a lot of rewriting, a lot of that...pre-World War II, these Ger-
mans and Austrians who invented all the fields relevant to obesity and nobody 
denies. So genetics, metabolism endocrinology, they're all European inventions, 
nutrition, Germans and Austrians pioneered these sciences. These people had 
come to the conclusion that obesity was a hormonal regulatory disorder. They 
couldn’t figure out why. They didn't have the tools to manage what a hormone 
was primarily involved if any single hormone was. They knew sex hormones 
work, because men and women fed differently. There were genetic defects of 
types of obesities that are caused by genetic defects that told us what role differ-
ent hormones were playing. But they didn't know what the connection was with 
the environment, and then World War II comes around. The German Austrian 
School vanishes, the lingua franca of medicine switches from German pre-war, 
meaning pre-war if you wanted to do medical science you had to be able to read 
German, so you could keep up with the German language literature. Those jour-
nals die away, or you see the birth of the “New England Journal Medicine” and 
the “JAMA” as leading journals, the “British Medical Journal.” Now, English is 
the lingua franca. All these young doctors... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Although those journals were around in the 1800s, right? 
 
Gary: Oh, they were around but nobody... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Nobody read them. 
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Gary: Not that much because all of the avant-garde real science was going on 
in Germany and Austria, and I may be exaggerating a little bit for dramatic ef-
fect. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Thank you. So you were looking at this research that showed that, 
actually, this hormonal hypothesis was gaining ground, and that was what 
seemed real and then it switched to this energy hypothesis.  
 
Gary: On that post-war and you actually could see - I could send you, if you're 
interested - four articles that were published between 1941 and 46 where you 
can see this shift happen in the medical journals, where the German and Aus-
trian thinking vanishes and it’s replaced by the naive thinking of one University 
of Michigan physician.  And then a guy who used to be a graduate student who, 
I think, by 1946 when he writes one of the seminal articles is maybe 25, 26 
years old, and by the 1950s obesity is an eating disorder. And by the 1960s psy-
chologists and psychiatrists are the experts, because we assume these people 
just eat too much, and simultaneously... 
 
Dr. Hyman: It makes an implicit blaming of the person whose overweight.  
 
Gary: Implicit blaming of the person. You try to think of ways to discuss it or 
to frame it that doesn't blame them. Like today, let's blame the food industry 
and the food environment, but you're still left with ultimately this question: We 
all live in the same food environment. We all look at the same food industry. 
Some of us get fat, some of us don't.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, now 75% of us do. In fact the latest data is that the number 
of obese people actually exceeds those who are just overweight, and that far ex-
ceeds those who are thin. There's not many of us left, Gary.  
 
Gary: Well, that's actually technically my BMI is probably 29, so I'm not sure 
it's 29. 
 
Dr. Hyman: But your body composition is different. 
 
Gary: I'm happy, but yeah. 
 
Dr. Hyman: That’s the thing, your body mass index is not a great indicator, be-
cause it indicates your muscle mass and your fat mass, so if have tons of muscle 
like Arnold Schwarzenegger did, he could have a huge body mass index, but he 
would be considered fat or morbidly obese by standards of traditional obesity 
research, but actually if you measure body composition it changes.  
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Gary: Right, exactly, so anyway, this is a story that I tell. By the 1960s re-
searchers had the tools they need to figure out what hormones actually regulate 
fat accumulation in fat cells, and it turns out that the hormone insulin is the pri-
mary hormone that works to put fat in your fat cells and keep it there. As a re-
sult, what you've got is, by that point, you should have had a hypothesis. Look, 
anything that raises insulin is going to lock fat away in your fat tissue. You’re 
not going to have access to it. If you want to burn calories, you are going to eat 
more, so eating more and exercising less are a side effect of losing fat into your 
fat cells and...  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, that's a story that David Ludwig was telling is that the side 
effect...it's not that eating more and overeating actually makes you fat…he said 
actually eating sugar causes your fat cells to get hungry and ships the fat from 
your bloodstream, and that actually makes you overeat, so instead of, like… 
 
Gary: And then David, of course, would say it's refined. It's high-glycemic-in-
dex carb more than sugar, although we consider sugar high glycemic, but that's 
it.  And one of the things that I saw doing my research is that people over the 
years would reinvent this hypothesis, and it would manifest itself in many dif-
ferent fields because it's such a compelling hypothesis. And I wanted to actually 
give you an example of how to think about this, because I was thinking about 
this myself. One of the studies we would like to fund with, I don't know if that's 
going to happen, is of a genetic obesity called Prader-Willi Syndrome. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, I know what that...so when kids eat, they just can't stop eat-
ing. They're hungry all time and they get super fat. 
 
Gary: Exactly. So the idea...it's a tragic disorder…it's a chromosomal defect. 
It's these kids are born...well actually they're born with floppy baby syndrome, 
so often the mothers know there's something wrong, because the kids don't 
move much in the womb. They often have to be tube fed for the first two years 
of life, and then between age two or three, they start getting fatter and then they 
discover they manifest this crazy – “hyperphagia,” they call it. So hyperphagia 
means extreme hunger. 
Dr. Hyman: Or eating and eating. 
 
Gary: So they...I was going to read you. This is from a “New York Times” arti-
cle from a year ago; it says one result is a heightened permanent sensation of 
hunger. They describe it as the physical pain and they're quoting a geneticist at 
the University of Florida. They feel like they're going to die if they don't get 
food. They're starving. Parents must lock their pantries, refrigerators, and trash 
cans and their children frequently lie and steal to get something to eat. And the 
assumption is that these kids are so hungry, they can't stop eating and that's 
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what makes them fat. Sort of causes the hyperphagia. The hyperphagia makes 
them fat.  
 
Now, I'm going to read you another quote from “New York Times” article that 
was about three months earlier, and it says, "There just never seemed to be 
enough food to satiate Towns’ growing body. After school he would eat a foot 
long sub before his mother's home cooked dinners, even after having a hefty 
lunch of homemade chicken, rice, and vegetables and his favorite snacks gran-
ola bars, and Bunch a Crunch." And in the first one was Prader-Willi Syn-
drome, hyperphagia makes them fat.  
 
The second description also... 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's the same but it's a normal kid. 
 
Gary: They're describing a kid named Karl-Anthony Towns who was a number 
one draft choice in the NBA last year who was seven feet tall and 250 pounds, 
who's got a BMI of 24, and when you're talking about that in a child, you know 
that, well, of course he's hungry because he's growing. I'm not going to blame 
his growth on eating, and the hyperphagia is caused by the growth, but when we 
talk about obesity we assume that the hyperphagia causes the growth of the fat 
tissue.  
 
Arguments these Europeans would have made and David Ludwig's making, and 
I'm making in that I realize that, like I said, came up in a lot of different fields 
studying obesity, but not public health. The assumption was look, if you drive 
someone to get fat because you change the hormonal regulation of the fat tissue, 
probably by manipulating insulin levels, you're going to make them hungry and 
you're going to cause hyperphagia, just like when a kid is a growing.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, that's what happens when you have a patient who's got type 
2 diabetes, and you start them on insulin as a treatment, they all gain weight, 
their blood pressure all goes up and their cholesterol gets worse. 
 
Gary: And this is what it seems like this should be what scientists would call 
the null hypothesis. Scientists say you need remarkable evidence to discover 
something beyond the null hypothesis, so the idea would be insulin's your prime 
suspect. As you say, you see it in type 2 diabetics, a lot of diabetics don't want 
to take their insulin, because it makes them fat. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, I know that. 
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Gary: This worked out...this was known, actually, in the 30s and 40s. It was 
worked out in the 60s. It’s a very clear phenomenon if you look at text books, 
and you look up adipocyte, that's the word for the fat cell in the index. If you go 
to biochemistry textbook or endocrinology textbook and you look up what 
makes a fat cell fat, it will say insulin. 
 
Dr. Hyman: But it's sort of ignored but basically this concept is ignored by 
most dieticians, nutritionists, doctors.  And they basically are focused on the en-
ergy balance hypothesis, which is usually eat less and exercise more. And im-
plicit to that message is it's your fault you're fat. If you stop being a lazy glut-
ton, you get off your fat ass and started moving, everything will be fine. It's 
what the food industry says, "there's no such thing as good or bad calories." It's 
all about moderation, and we should create this global energy balance network 
to prove to Americans that, after all, it's all about exercise, funded by guess 
who? Coca-Cola, which is hiring shill scientists to promote their propaganda. 
It's unbelievable, actually.  
 
Gary: Well, this is what, in the sugar book that I hope to finish soon, although 
if we had done this interview a year ago, I'd have probably said the same thing. 
I think we did and I did. Anyway in the sugar book, I refer to this energy bal-
ance concept as the gift that keeps on giving. And it's fascinating because the 
birth of modern nutrition is dated to the late 1860s. Again, German scientists 
built room-sized calorimeter where they can measure the energy expended by a 
dog or a human.  
 
So you live inside these rooms, they monitor the oxygen you take in and the 
carbon dioxide that you take out, that you could calculate the energy.  
 
Dr. Hyman: It's like they look at your metabolism, it measures your metabo-
lism, is it fast or slow, basically. 
 
Gary: So until then...  
 
Dr. Hyman: You talk very technical, very journalism. I’m trying to interpret...  
 
Gary: I appreciate that. Anyway, so this is…so from the 1860s onward, all of 
nutrition science is calorimetry, this measuring of energy in, energy out, an en-
ergy balance, and then vitamins and minerals deficiency, diseases, because 
those are the only things that they could really study. You could deplete your 
lab rats or dogs that they often use, you could deplete vitamins from them 
and...so by 1920 obesity and diabetes people started embracing the nutrition sci-
ence, and they just embrace this calorimetry stuff, because it's all they've got, 
it's literally all they've got.  
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Dr. Hyman: Interesting. 
 
Gary: Science of endocrinology is just beginning to get off the ground. It's not 
till the 1920s that they even discover insulin and growth hormone. It's not until 
the 1960s that you can measure hormones... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, the treatment for diabetes by Dr. Joslin was 70% fat, 20% 
protein - no, 25% protein, and 5% carbs. 
 
Gary: Right. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's actually like the pemmican that was made by the Indians of 
tallow from the animal's meat and berries, which is what actually carried Amer-
icans across to the west.  
 
Gary: Absolutely, and this is what what's funny with Joslin is, he's got this diet 
that actually works. His ketogenic diet is what it's called. Very high-fat, very 
low-carbs and it works on type 2 diabetics. It even works on type 1 diabetics, at 
least so he...other research are publishing. And then insulin is discovered. So he 
pioneers insulin therapy in the US and once you start giving your diabetics in-
sulin, you need the carbs to balance out the bad dosing with the insulin.  So if 
you have put in too much insulin at the wrong time and they start to get hypo-
glycemic... 
 
Dr. Hyman: They could die, it's bad. 
 
Gary: Feed them sugar, right? And that will get their blood sugar back up, so 
sugar becomes a good thing in Joslin’s mind, and carbs become necessary to 
balance the insulin you're now giving your patients. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Exactly. 
 
Gary: And the carbohydrate content of the diet gets bigger, and bigger, and 
bigger, and by the 1960s, just before Joslin died, he's saying, you know, when 
we look at which one of our diabetics really did well - like, they kept their 
blood sugar under control and they had the least diabetic side effects, their eyes 
were best, their limbs were best - it was the ones that we started off early with 
the high-fat diet low-carb.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Because they stayed on it. 
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Gary: Well, he didn't know if they stayed on or not, but they did better than an-
yone else. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Interesting. 
 
Gary: But again, it wasn't enough to stop this growth dogma juggernaut that we 
have today where we're, again, there's this handful of people who are out there 
saying...  
 
Dr. Hyman: We're swimming upstream, you and I and guys like David Lud-
wig. We're swimming upstream because the whole conventional wisdom is that 
it's basically all about calories. And that the new guidelines for labeling calories 
and Obamacare on nutrition menus in restaurants is, actually, a little confusing, 
because it doesn't actually matter, doesn't tell you about the quality of the calo-
ries, it doesn't tell you...and it's actually not stopping people. It's the wrong mes-
sage. It's all about the calories. The food labels are going to expand the size of 
the calorie portion of the food label, as if that matters. It really doesn't matter.  
 
Gary: That, that's the issue, yeah, and that's the essence of the debate: It doesn't 
matter. It's funny when you said we're swimming upstream. I was thinking of 
another metaphor. There's a cartoon in “The New Yorker” this week where it's 
a bunch of rodents that are ground level and they're jumping up to the top of the 
cliff, and walking down the cliff and then the scientist is saying, "Yeah, we've 
crossed lemmings with salmon." 
 
Dr. Hyman: That's good. I think we're going get...we're going to get up up-
stream. I think we're get all the way up. It's all clear. My laboratory has been 
my patients, seeing 20,000 patients over 25 plus years and actually seeing what 
happens when I recommend vegetarian low-fat diets, and seeing what happens 
when I recommend higher fat diets containing some animal protein. It's unbe-
lievable. The results I get now are unbelievable. People losing 100 pounds, 150 
pounds without a gastric bypass and doing it without being hungry, without re-
stricting their calories, without having to think about it all the time. As David 
Ludwig says, if choose what you eat, you don't have to worry about how much, 
because that naturally takes care of itself. The favorite thing I heard you say in 
the movie ‘Fed Up,” which we were in together, was if you were the Olympic 
calorie counter, you could not actually count and be accurate in your calorie 
counting. It's just too difficult. If you’re off 100 calories a day you gain what? 
How much over the course... 
 
Gary: A hundred calories a day is about 50 pound in a decade. If you just over-
eat on average 100 calories. 
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Dr. Hyman: That's, like, a couple of bites of food, right? 
 
Gary: Yeah, It's, like, five bites of food, so if you drink...this is again, it's one 
of the issues we're dealing with here. You said Walter Willett has been a part of 
this. The nutritional epidemiologists have been driving dietary advice, dietary 
guidelines. We saw it recently, the International Agency for Research on Can-
cer has made this declaration that processed meats and meats are carcinogenic. 
It's based entirely on this nutritional epidemiology. Funny, when I got into this, 
when I said the physics community told me the science was terrible, that's what 
they were talking about...  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well it's challenging. It was so interesting talking to Walter be-
cause he's an amazing scientist, I respect him, and I learned a lot from him. He's 
a guy who called out trans-fat based on epidemiology, and he's come up as an 
interesting conclusions. He's a guy who said total fats, not an issue, that dietary 
fat doesn't make you fat. He was out there ahead of the pack on a lot of this 
stuff, and he said to me the other day when I started talking about randomized 
control trials, he was actually, like, he got really defensive, and he was like, 
"Well, Mark, they're really often flawed that, in fact, if you did a randomized 
controlled trial on smoking, you'd never prove that it actually caused cancer, 
but in our epidemiology that's how we prove that the smoking was a problem.” 
And I was, like...it was very interesting to hear him go through that debate. 
 
Gary: Well this is what - and it's funny because I also when I started my arti-
cles on fat particularly, Walter was somebody who was very much a mentor, 
and a guiding light - and then the issue here is with the nutritional epidemiol-
ogy. You get associations between variables so you look at people who eat low-
fat diets and a lot of vegetables, and mostly plants and stay away from meats, 
and they eat whole grains and fruits, everything you're supposed eat in a healthy 
diet, lean meats and fish, and you follow them for 20 years and you find, lo and 
behold, they're healthier than people who don't. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Than the ones who smoke and drink and eat garbage and fried 
foods, and soda, and processed food and... 
 
Gary: And they're poor and they don't care, and they don't have the time to 
cook healthy meals for their children, and there're all kinds of issues that associ-
ate with a healthy diet. The point with cigarettes is interesting, because the rea-
son...what you end up with is an association, which doesn't have any actual 
causable information in it. When I was a kid, my mother used to say, "What 
does that have to do with the price of tea in China?" 
 
Dr. Hyman: That's exactly right. 
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Gary: You could show the price of tea in China has been going up, and obesity 
rates have been going up and they're not correlated. There's no causality be-
tween them. They have nothing to do with each other. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Maybe they're inversely related. The price is going up... 
 
Gary: I've got to work on this one. Anyway, the issue is you can't imply…be-
cause with smoking because smokers have somewhere 20 fold increase risk of a 
very otherwise very rare disorder, lung cancer. You can say, "Look, we can't 
think of any other way to explain it. We just can't..." Not that the cigarette in-
dustry didn't try, but we can't explain the fact that you smoke cigarettes it in-
creases your risk 20 times over non-smokers. Therefore, we're going to assume 
its causal, and Walter may or may not be right about the randomized control 
trial issue. 
 
Dr. Hyman: And by the way, this is for people to put in perspective, so when 
you see there's a 30% increase in heart disease, that's like 20 times is 2000%, so 
you’re comparing 30% to 2000%. That's the big difference, so nutrition re-
search is often, well, there's a 20%, or 30%, or 50% - it's actually not that big in 
terms of a real absolute change. 
 
Gary: Well, that's if you look at this IARC ruling on processed meats and colon 
cancer, there's actually the...the NIH has a calculator online, you can calculate 
your own colon cancer risk.  So put in your age, your family history and 
whether or not you've had a colonoscopy, or a sigmoidoscopy and various...how 
much food and vegetable you eat, and exercise you do. And you can calculate 
your risk and my risk was 2.6%, the average risk for someone my age is around 
4.5%.  So now IARC is telling me I'm going to raise that by .17, less than 20%, 
if I eat a lot of processed meat compared to being vegetarian.  
 
And that means not that I go from 0.2%, 2.6% risk. So out of every 100 people 
like me, 2.6% on average will get colon cancer. Doesn't mean I go from 2.6% to 
22.6%, it means I multiply that 2.6% by 1.18% and you get about 3.2%. So an-
other way to look at it is for every 100 people like me who eat a lot of pro-
cessed meat, if they’re right, 3.2% of us on average will get colon cancer and if 
they’re...we become vegetarians only 2.6% of us will get colon cancer. So save 
about half a life. For 97 of those people it's not going to make a damn bit of dif-
ference. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Who give up their... 
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Gary: They switch from bacon to broccoli in the morning, boom, they're...any-
way, the point is you have clinical experience. You're dealing with patients. 
There are a lot of ways clinicians in the office, and you see this in a lot of con-
troversial issues too, can be misguided about what's happening with their pa-
tients and why it is happening.  But you have this clinical experience. You can 
put your patients on different diets and see what happens. Walter and the nutri-
tionists are looking at populations. 
 
Dr. Hyman: I'm interested in the end of one. What happens to that person in 
front of me when they do this or that, because not everybody responds the 
same. Some people do better with higher fat diets, some don't. There's a huge 
genetic variability. 
 
Gary: Right, but this is the issue, they take what they see in a population-wide 
level with what I would say are flawed tools. Actually, pseudo-science is the 
word I’ve used to describe what Walter  does, unfortunately. Walter doesn't ap-
preciate that. Anyway, you look at these populations’ levels and you say we 
should all be eating mostly plants if not vegetarian diet.  The fats in them 
should come from vegetables rather than animals, so you’re recommending 
vegetable oils like soy and... 
 
Dr. Hyman: And he's really big on that. He's pretty convincing about it, and 
yet my reading of the literature is that it seems to be not that clear, and that the 
saturated fats don't seem to be that bad, and polyunsaturated fats don't even 
seem to be that good. It's like the flip flop of actually what we're getting told.  
 
Gary: Yeah, and that's the issue and then the question becomes what do you 
believe? And then you get to the not-for-profit that I co-founded with Peter At-
tia, which the idea is let's do really good clinical trials. And Walter would say 
that all the ones done before are flawed and we agreed that they're flawed.  But 
the question is because they're flawed and nutritional epidemiology is incapable 
of implying causalities, does that mean you would say that the causality is the 
best you could do? And I say no and he says yes, but... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, until you prove otherwise. So tell us about some of the pro-
jects you're working on with a NuSI, and like, what you're trying to show and 
then what you're doing. Because it's really exciting. And by the way, I just want 
to make a point here: it’s funded by an independent philanthropist, not associ-
ated with pharma, and not associated with the food industry, and not from the 
NIH. All of which are the ones who typically fund medical research. So it's 
very rare to have this happen in medicine, because most research is driven by 
somebody with an agenda, and this is somebody who might have a belief, and 
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cares about studying this topic. But they aren't really forcing you to any conclu-
sions and they're creating an independent philanthropic donation. 
 
Gary: Right, and that's what…and again it's naïve to think that scientists don't 
have strong beliefs. You don't do an experiment unless you have a hypothesis 
you think is right. So you have a bias and then again, if they can set all the 
whole experimental method, all of what we talk about, the rigor and methodol-
ogy and skepticism, it's supposed to make sure that you don't confirm your be-
lief when it's wrong, and only confirm it when it, indeed, is right. So we have a 
bias and our funding, the philanthropy that supports us, has a belief that we're 
more likely to be right than wrong about what we're saying about nutrition sci-
ence in general and that it's worth the investment. And again the point...I'm sure 
Peter stated that...we have this obesity and diabetic’s epidemic, obesity rates 
have increased 250% (if you believe the CDC numbers, they're probably in-
flated), but if you believe the CDC diabetes prevalence in America has in-
creased 900% in 50 years. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Unbelievable. 
 
Gary: Legitimate epidemics, and you go back to the 19th century, diabetes was 
virtually non-existent disease. Today 1 in 11 Americans is supposed to be, 
they're allegedly diabetic. To us that represents a public health failure. Maybe 
the scientific community got it right, maybe they really understand these causes 
of these diseases and therefore the population is fat and diabetic. Americans just 
won't take their advice, or they can't follow them, or they have no willpower, or 
the food industry is too powerful. We think that when you're drowning in obese 
and diabetic patients, when you're up to your neck in alligators, pick your meta-
phor, you should seriously consider the possibility that you misunderstood the 
cause of these diseases. Like if this was an infectious disease, there'd be govern-
ment committees... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, that's right, and what you're saying Gary is that we actually 
think we know the cause, which is eating too much and not exercising enough, 
and that's the fundamental flow in the whole house of cards, it's coming down 
right now, and you're trying to use the science to show that all calories are not 
the same, and that actually these studies are actually looking at that. 
 
Gary: Yeah, and that, that's the issue. The primary studies we're doing, the two 
big studies are looking at this issue of energy balance. Can you set up an experi-
mental condition where basically you demonstrate that this energy balance hy-
pothesis fails? This experiment at NuSI has been a learning experience all along 
the way. I'd like to joke with Peter it's like the Hardy boys started a not-for-
profit and tried to change the world. And so every year brings new challenges, 
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new realizations about what we didn't know. We're getting better and better at 
what we do. We're getting some amazing people coming on board to help us. 
It's going to be a challenge, even the next few months are going to be pretty 
challenging, but if we can get these studies done, we'll see what happens. 
Again, even getting this research. We recruit some very influential researchers 
to do the experiments. The argument is look, you believe it's all about intake 
and effect. You believe obese people just eat too much and expend too little. 
They acknowledge that there's not really compelling unambiguous evidence to 
support their belief, so that they should test it and once we get to testing we 
have to constantly remind them they're testing their belief system, not ours. If 
their belief system fails, then you start asking the question whether our beliefs 
could have explained what they saw. Even that basic science has been a chal-
lenge, so it's... 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's interesting; there was a couple of interesting studies that peo-
ple latched on to in the media. Kevin Hall's recent study, which is very short, 
like six days, where he put that the impact of putting people in like a lab basi-
cally, like lab rats, and he fed them specific foods, and he measured everything 
they took in, and how much they expended, and their calorimetry, all that stuff. 
And he found that actually there was a benefit to the lower fat diets, and then he 
talked to David Ludwig, “I was in short-term study, we're doing this controlled 
trial study, and there's clear evidence from that now emerging from the initial 
feedback from the studies that the lower sugar carb diets and the higher fat diets 
did better across the board for everything.” 
 
Gary: Right and this is what...this is where I told you it gets down to the cherry 
picking as an inherent part of all scientific enterprise. You can't make discover-
ies without it but you're constantly making decisions about what studies you be-
lieve are meaningful, and what studies you believe aren't. So, we're funding 
Kevin Hall. He's involved with one of our studies with David and we have these 
conversations, or I wish we had more of them, where I just don't understand 
why your six-day study with 7% fat and one of the arms is a...if you starve 
someone, you demonstrate an effect but that's not relevant to what's happening 
in real life. And so I'm making the decision that his study isn't enough. Isn't 
even...didn’t set up a condition that actually speaks to the question I want to an-
swer. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Right, how do you answer....right, that's the key. What is the de-
sign of this study? So it could be great study but if wasn't designed to answer 
the question, then it's not as relevant. 
 
Gary: Right, if the question is wrong, then the answer you get isn't particularly 
relevant, and anyone who is a scientist because they have a PhD, or the rest of 
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us who pretend to be scientists on the web, it's like I play one in my journalistic 
career, we do this selection by and the way to get around is then the question is 
what you come out with, does it explain the observations? Science is ultimately 
about explaining what we see. So we want to be able to explain what you see in 
the clinic.  
 
I'm more interested in explaining when you have an obese patient and say after 
50 years of this person fighting with his or her obesity, and we all fight with it, 
we all try to eat less, we all try to exercise, and now you put her on a low-carb 
diet and she loses 50 pounds, 100 pounds. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's unbelievable and it's interesting. I didn't realize how quickly 
these changes would happen. I never really put people on a 50% fat diet before, 
but when I wrote ”The 10 Day Detox Diet,” essentially it was 50% fat. I didn't 
advertise it as that, but it was really a diet to address food addiction, sugar ad-
diction, and refined carb addiction and I cut them out of all of that and I just 
have them eat protein and vegetables, and lots of fat and avocado, animal pro-
tein, and they did amazing and people would get off insulin in three days. 
They'd be on 50 unit’s insulin and they'd be off on it in three days. In a week 
they'd be off of 100 units of insulin. Like I'd never seen anything like that be-
fore, and they dropped weight and they feel better. It was just you would see 
people with fatty liver getting better, you see people kidney failure getting bet-
ter, you'd see people with like...one patient I had in Cleveland Clinic, he had 
liver failure issues like fatty liver, his kidneys were failing, he had high blood 
pressure, he was diabetic, he was overweight, he was depressed, he was tired all 
the time and I put him on this approach and he came back two months later, and 
he says, "My nephrologists didn't want to think. He'd never seen numbers go 
backwards before." In other words get better in a kidney patient, and the liver 
problems went away, his diabetes went away, his high blood pressure went 
away, he lost 20 pounds, he felt great and tons of energy. It was just astounding 
to see how quick this happens.  
 
Gary: Well, this is what I meant when I said you want to explain what you ob-
serve. What Walter Willett, the nutritional epidemiologists, are trying to explain 
on what they're seeing from surveys that they give to the people in these huge 
cohorts, and they enter the survey information into their computers, and they 
look at statistical distributions over populations, and that's what they're trying to 
explain. What you're trying to explain, what I want to explain is what you just 
described. Because that's a real phenomenon. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's unbelievable. 
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Gary: It's not like...I don't think you can blame space aliens for it. I don't think 
maybe it's conceivable that after…these people just got on the diet that some-
how made them able to eat less. 
 
Dr. Hyman: One doctor said, "Oh, it’s because you're such a...you just listen to 
your patients and you're good with them. It's like a healing effect." I'm like, "I 
don't think so. I think I'm a nice guy and I love my patients and they feel like I 
listen to them, but that's not why they're getting off of their insulin. I'm not that 
good." 
 
Gary: Yeah, and this is...it's a viable hypothesis. If we were going to do ran-
domized control trials, we'd do it this way. We'd have you give the same advice. 
It's actually this where how complicated it is. Ideally you would deal with both 
the low-carb arm and the low-fat arm, and we would have you do your incredi-
ble patient connection... 
 
Dr. Hyman: And then be an asshole on the other one. 
 
Gary: Well, we tend to believe one of the two was going to work. One you be-
lieve, one you do. So we'd have to find your twin brother who's been practicing 
on the other side of the country, and is fervent and equally believes that low-fat, 
equally good as you at conveying the information. Then we can remove...we 
can control for the variable of how compelling your patient indication skills are 
and see how much the diet is. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's unbelievable. 
 
Gary: Yeah, I think you're pretty compelling but I personally think diet that's 
biased, and I'm hoping we can... 
 
Dr. Hyman: It is, it so is. 
 
Gary: Progress. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's so stunning, and I'm excited to see how they come out. When 
is the first data come out from them?  
 
Gary: Well we've got a pilot study that’s got a paper in the works at the mo-
ment. Again, there are issues with the paper, and issues with the study, and 
we'll have to see. Stay tuned. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Okay, I'm excited, I'm excited. It's serious. You're doing serious 
research and seriously trying to answer these questions. I have to give you 
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credit for it, because this are the things that we just sort of accept as status quo, 
and nobody's really shaking it up.  And I think I talked to Dr. Krauss, who's one 
of the leading thinkers in lipid metabolism cholesterol, and he said, "40 years, it 
took 40 years from the time he first discovered that there were different types of 
LDL cholesterol particles, until Quest Lab finally, actually, finally offered it as 
a test for consumers." 
 
And I'm in one of the world's leading cardiology hospitals and very few of the 
doctors there do this lipid test, which we know for 40 years is hugely important 
in determining your risk of heart disease, rather than a just a normal cholesterol 
profile. It's unbelievable how long it takes. 
 
Gary: Yeah, and that's what we have because we read about breakthroughs in 
the newspaper every day. We think that somehow science moves quickly, and 
in some fields, like brand new fields, like computing and the Internet it just ex-
plodes overnight because you have again a lot of easy things you can do very 
quickly, but in these fields it's unbelievable how slow it is and some of the ar-
guments that we've been making that mistakes have been perpetrated for 80 
years. That's not uncommon in medicine. The problem is when they've been 
perpetrated that long; it takes a hell of a lot of work to get people to…. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's true, it's true. Max Planck is a physicist who said, "Science 
doesn't advance by convincing your opponents and helping them see the light 
but because they eventually die, then a new generation grows up that's familiar 
with it.” It's basically one funeral at a time, which sounds cynical but there's a 
new generational of doctors growing up that's really interested in this and I see 
them. They're extraordinary and I met a bunch in the Cleveland Clinic who are 
part of this medical school there. And they're coming to us where we've set up 
the Center for Functional Medicine, trying to understand what we're doing, 
want to be part of it, and want to work on nutrition. It's really amazing what's 
happening out there. 
 
Gary: And that's one of the things I think of all the statements made about my 
book, there was a physician in Arizona, this was about six, seven years ago, 
who said to me, "You made medicine fun for me because finally I can help my 
patients again.” Until then he was just was prescribing, and he was covering 
symptoms, and he knew that they were going to...the patients were going to get 
worse. That's one of the things...often when I think about what we're trying to 
do in NuSI, Peter calls it scientific jihad. We're trying to... 
 
Dr. Hyman: I love that, I love that. I love that. 
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Gary: And one level people like us never win. It could blow up to David and 
Goliath story all you want. This isn't just David and Goliath; this is just David 
against an army of Goliaths. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yes. 
 
Gary: But my metaphor is like we're playing poker... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Because you've got the government, you've got the food industry, 
you've got agriculture industry and they're all pulling down the road that the 
other folks are on, which is it's not about the quality of the calories, it's about 
the amount. 
 
Gary: Yeah, the gift that keeps on giving. It's about how much we eat and exer-
cise, and it's not just the industrial interest. These people grew up believing that. 
It's funny, you and I grew up believing it, but somehow for whatever reason we 
were able to make that shift without it impacting our self-worth, or our credibil-
ity, or our ability to function in our communities. In part because we were out-
side of...you're a practicing physician, I'm a journalist. 
 
Dr. Hyman: But now I'm running a program at the number one heart hospital 
in the world, so it's quite interesting. 
 
Gary: And that's what you get to... 
 
Dr. Hyman: But you're like this, Gary, so I met with one of the leading cardiol-
ogist there and he said, "I think that the whole story we got on fat was wrong, 
even on saturated fat." And I'm like, "Really?" He says, "Yeah, I'm writing an 
editorial for a major journal on it." 
 
Gary: I love this. Is this coming out soon? 
 
Dr. Hyman: I think so, yeah. Dr. Nissen. He was like, “I'm... 
 
Gary: Oh, excellent. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, I was very impressed. I was like...because I went to him 
sheepishly I'm like, "I'm publishing this book. It's called ‘Eat Fat Get Thin.’ It's 
about the history of fat and about how we got it wrong, and I just want to let 
you know because I just want to play nice here." And he goes like, "Oh no, I'll 
give you a quote." I'm like, "Really?" 
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Gary: Well, this is great because, actually, Steve’s one of the people we would 
try…if we could do diabetes study, so diabetes or pre-diabetes is obviously the 
place to... 
 
Dr. Hyman: Well he said...we talked about it actually, I said to him, "Let's 
study this. Let's study the diet." He says, "Look, I've got 125 researchers work-
ing for me. Let's do it. Let's get the money." So I said, "It might cost hundreds 
of millions." He says, "No, we can get the money." So I'm like, "Okay."  
 
Gary: You can’t think anything more important to nail. To say this is 
what...when Peter and I talk about, again, this issue of the public health, actions 
work when you identify the cause of the problem. You go all the way back to 
the epidemiologists, favorite example with the cholera epidemic in London in 
the Broad Street pump, it’s like you identity the pump is a source of the cholera. 
You turn it off. If it wasn't the source, you don't get rid of the cholera epidemic. 
If it is, then the cholera epidemic goes away. You've got to identify the source 
of the problem, and if you've got the source for it, if you've got the cause 
wrong, you're never going to solve it. That simple. When you look at the obe-
sity and diabetes epidemics, you're looking at evidence that you just screwed 
up. And now is the time and then you can fix it. It's never too late.  
 
Dr. Hyman: Well, I'm going to Washington for a couple of think tanks. One on 
community engagement around obesity, how do we change the situation; and 
there's on SNAP on food stamps, and it's challenging. I had a conversation with 
the Secretary of Agriculture, I said, “Well, why are we still spending $4 billion 
a year, about 29 million servings a day, or $10 billion a year on soda for the 
poor?” It's like he gave me some answer that it's discriminatory, that the food 
hunger people think it's bad, and they’ll buy it anyway with their own money.  
 
But actually his deputy, like, senior advisor was like, “No, no we're trying to 
address this,” and in fact he invited me to this think tank on food stamps and 
I'm going to come in with a big poster. It's going to say “No More Crap on 
SNAP.”  
 
Gary: Well, this is what...it's funny, every time I drive down the street here, I 
live in Oakland, California, 30 yards from the Berkeley border, and there's al-
ways a big billboard at the corner of the street I drive down, and it's usually a 
Sprite commercial. Sometimes it’s a diet Sprite advertisement, and I just have 
this fantasy in my head of 10 years from now whether these advertisements that 
say “not sweet and proud of it.” And they're selling products that are not full of 
sugar, and they're not replacing the sugar with artificial sweeteners. They're just 
not sweet and proud of it and we can get to that point. 
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Dr. Hyman: I love that. 
 
Gary: We might be making some serious progress. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Gary, this has been an awesome conversation. Thank you for your 
work and what you're doing to help educate all of us. I'm excited to keep track 
of you and for anybody who's interested just reading great stuff, I would just...I 
think you've got a website Gary. 
 
Gary: I do although I don't think I've blogged in about three years so... 
 
Dr. Hyman: But don't you post your “New York Times” editorials? 
 
Gary: Yes, let's just say I'm a little delinquent. 
 
Dr. Hyman: No, I read everything you write, so it's like, there's, like, great edi-
torials out there. You can go historically back and check it out, because it's 
great journalism and there's not enough of that out there. How few journalists 
actually do investigative journalism any more is just frightening to me.  You've 
interviewed 160 people for one article. That's just...nobody does that. 
 
Gary: Well, as we said, they're drugs for that. 
 
Dr. Hyman: It's awesome. 
 
Gary: Listen, thank you very much, it's a joy and we're going to have to talk 
more about the Cleveland Clinic and getting a study going. 
 
Dr. Hyman: Yeah, absolutely. I'd love that, love that. All right, take care Gary, 
thank you. 
 
Gary: You, too. 
 


